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Background	
	
This	 report	 is	 submitted	 by	 SCALE,	 Inc	 of	 Abingdon,	 Virginia,	 on	 March	 29th,	 2019,	 in	
fulfillment	 of	 a	 small	 contract	 with	 the	 Wilder	 Foundation	 focused	 upon	 one	 of	 their	
initiatives,	 the	Twin	City	Mobile	Market.	 	Now	entering	 its	 fourth	 full	year,	 the	Twin	City	
Mobil	Market	(TCMM)	has	successfully	provided	more	than	$500,000	worth	of	healthy	food	
to	 lower	 income	people	 in	 over	 two	dozen	 communities	 across	Minneapolis	 and	 St	 Paul.		
There	is	no	question	that	this	effort	has	enabled	hundreds	of	people	to	eat	more	healthy	food	
at	a	relatively	affordable	price,	while	also	making	shopping	far	more	convenient	for	people	
with	 limited	 mobility,	 lacking	 access	 to	 grocers	 and	 supermarkets.	 	 It	 has	 also	 helped	
galvanize	people	in	common	purpose	in	many	of	the	neighborhoods,	while	providing	a	new	
lens	through	which	other	Wilder	Foundation	staff	can	understand	the	challenges	of	health,	
poverty	and	related	issues.		The	board	and	staff	of	TCMM	should	be	proud	of	what	they’ve	
accomplished	to	date!	

The	central	purpose	of	this	contract,	however,	was	not	to	evaluate	the	‘mission’	elements	of	
the	 mobile	 market,	 but	 to	 examine	 how	 the	 financial	 sustainability	 of	 the	 effort	 can	 be	
strengthened;	that	is,	what	can	be	done	to	move	the	TCMM	closer	to	financial	break	even,	or	
at	least	reduce	the	amount	and	proportion	of	grants,	donations	and	other	subsidies	required	
to	operate	the	market.		That	is	the	question	we	attempt	to	answer	in	this	report,	and	the	focus	
of	the	investigation	we’ve	undertaken	over	the	past	five	weeks.	

Led	 by	 Leah	 Porter,	 the	 founder	 and	 director	 of	 the	 TCMM,	 the	 staff	 have	 been	 very	
accessible,	forthcoming	and	helpful	throughout	this	process,	particularly	during	the	site	visit.		
It	 is	 always	 a	 challenge	 for	 an	 outside	 consultant	 to	 quickly	 understand	 the	 layers	 and	
complexities	 surrounding	 a	 local	 food	 enterprise,	 particularly	 when	 the	 timeframe	 for	
investigation	is	very	brief.		To	the	degree	that	I	have	understood	this	context	and	identified	



2	

 
 
 
 

 
 

the	 key	 issues,	 challenges	 and	 opportunities	 TCMM	 faces,	 the	 staff	 with	 whom	 I	 spoke	
deserve	much	credit.	

 

Context	
 

The	growth	and	development	of	the	‘local	foods	movement’,	and	along	with	that,	sustainable	
farming	and	 food,	has	been	underway	 for	more	 than	30	years	across	much	of	 the	United	
States.		Originally	spawned	by	the	dual	desire	of	increasing	income	for	small	farmers	while	
enabling	consumers	to	eat	healthier,	often	organic	food,	this	movement	has	given	rise	to	a	
$40	billion+	organic	foods	industry,	and	steadily	expanding	opportunities	for	people	to	buy	
directly	from	local	farmers.	 	Farmers	markets,	for	instance,	have	grown	from	1,750	in	the	
mid	1990s	to	well	over	8,000	by	2016.		CSAs	now	number	over	4,000	nationwide,	up	from	
just	a	few	hundred	in	the	last	decade	of	the	twentieth	century;	and	a	wide	range	of	other	
‘Direct	 to	Consumer’	 initiatives,	 from	bodegas	offering	healthy	food	to	community-owned	
food	distributors,	have	also	emerged.	

As	 the	 local,	 sustainable	 food	 movement	 entered	 the	 21st	 century,	 many	 advocates	 and	
practitioners	began	to	take	stock	of	an	uncomfortable	fact:		Too	often,	healthy	foods	were	
inaccessible	 or	 unaffordable	 for	 the	 majority	 of	 lower	 income	 and	 working	 folks.	 	 This	
realization	gave	rise	to	a	range	of	efforts	to	make	healthy	eating	more	widespread	and	less	
dependent	on	class	and	income.		Some	of	these	innovations	have	included	Farmers	Markets	
EBT	 access,	 enabling	 people	with	 SNAP	 to	 shop	 locally	 and	 eat	 better;	 the	 emergence	 of	
‘Double	Bucks’	programs	that	increased	the	buying	power	for	lower	income	people	shopping	
locally;	the	mapping	of	‘food	deserts’	across	the	country,	and	subsequent	efforts	to	expand	
access	 to	 fruits,	 vegetables	 and	 other	 healthy	 foods;	 “Farmacy”	 programs	 through	which	
physicians	 and	 other	 health	 care	 providers	write	 prescriptions	 for	 their	 patients	 to	 buy	
produce	from	local	farmers;	and	more.	

In	 a	 parallel	 set	 of	 developments,	 many	 people	 and	 organizations	 involved	 in	 providing	
emergency	food,	food	for	kids	from	lower	income	families,	and	broader	health,	nutrition	and	
anti-poverty	services	have	begun	to	reconsider	their	approaches,	in	search	of	new	strategies	
that	are	both	longer-term	and	more	empowering	to	the	clients	they	serve.			

Mobile	markets	arose,	a	little	more	than	a	decade	ago,	as	a	new	innovation	in	food	access	for	
lower	income	and	marginalized	communities.		From	research	and	interviews,	it’s	clear	that	
on	the	whole,	mobile	markets	have	been	successful,	not	only	in	making	healthy	food	more	
accessible	 and	 affordable,	 but	 in	 increasing	 consumption	 of	 fruits	 and	 vegetables	 among	
lower	income	households.		In	a	study	done	for	the	USDA’s	Agriculture	Marketing	Service,	Dr.	
Lydia	Zepeda	examined	multiple	mobile	markets,	finding	that	fresh	produce	consumption	
increased	 significantly	 among	 MM	 customers.	 	 Other	 studies	 reinforced	 this	 finding.		
Compare	this	with	recent	research	indicating	that	simply	locating	a	grocery	store	in	a	low	
income,	 ‘food	 desert’	 community	 does	 not	 necessarily	 change	 eating	 habits	 or	 increase	
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consumption	of	fresh	fruits	and	vegetables.		In	short,	mobile	markets	work,	and	the	TCMM	is	
a	clear	and	strong	example	of	this.	

On	 the	 other	 hand,	 it	 is	 equally	 true	 that	 the	 vast	majority	 of	mobile	markets	 are	 highly	
dependent	 on	 subsidies	 to	 cover	much	 if	 not	most	 of	 the	 cost	 of	 operations.	 	 Pam	Hess,	
founder	and	director	of	 the	Arcadia	Mobile	Market	 in	Washington,	DC,	 indicated	 that	she	
knows	of	no	mobile	market	in	the	country	covering	its	cost	of	operations	from	its	sales	alone.		
Perhaps	 tellingly,	 studies	 and	 assessments	 of	mobile	markets,	 both	 individually	 and	 as	 a	
group,	all	appear	to	focus	on	the	mission	elements.		In	my	research,	I	was	unable	to	find	a	
single	 written	 analysis	 focused	 on	 mobile	 market	 finances,	 or	 describing	 successful	
pathways	to	financial	self-sufficiency.	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	

	 	

	

In	 short,	mobile	markets	work	well	 in	delivering	 good	 food	 to	 communities	with	 limited	
access,	but	they	require	substantial,	 long	term	support	to	do	this.	 	 It’s	a	very	worthwhile,	
even	cost-effective	investment,	especially	considering	the	terrible	and	costly	consequences	
of	limited	food	access	and	poor	eating	habits.		But	it	is	highly	unlikely	that	the	TCMM	or	most	
other	mobile	markets	will	ever	fully	pay	for	themselves.	

With	regard	to	Mobile	Markets	—	I	don't	know	a	single	one	in	the	US	
that	is	actually	breaking	even	while	serving	(exclusively)	low-
income	neighborhoods.	It	is	something	Arcadia	has	been	tangling	
with	for	the	last	8	years	and	a	few	years	ago	I	realized	something	
important:	if	there	was	money	to	be	made	doing	this,	someone	in	the	
private	sector	would	already	be	doing	it.	

Fundamentally,	there	is	an	economic	mismatch	between	low-income	
households	and	the	healthy	(and	often	local,	sustainable)	food	
economy.	The	margins	are	so	small	already	that	to	work	in	being	
able	to	serve	low	income	customers	undermines	the	ability	to	make	
a	profit.	

But	Mobile	Markets	bring	another	kind	of	value	to	the	equation	that	
is	less	easily	quantified:	health	benefits	of	having	regular,	affordable	
access	to	quality	food;	community	benefits	of	fostering	a	positive,	
healthy	commercial	space	for	a	neighborhood	to	do	their	marketing,	
creating	opportunities	for	neighbors	to	connect	and	commune	in	
ways	that	are	common	at	farmers	markets	in	wealthier	
neighborhoods	;	and	economic	benefits	to	small	local	farmers	who	
would	otherwise	not	be	able	to	access	those	markets.	
—	Pam	Hess	
Executive	Director,	Arcadia	Mobile	Market	
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Investigation	Methodology	
	
SCALE	utilized	four	different	means	of	gathering	information	and	data	for	this	investigation,	
beginning	with	background	research	into	mobile	markets,	their	impacts	and	challenges.		This	
included:	

	

Gary-Webb,	Tiffany	L,	Todd	M	Bear,	Dara	D	Mendez,	Mary	D	Schiff,	Ehrrin	Keenan	
and	Anthony	Fabio,	“Evaluation	of	a	Mobile	Farmers	Market	Aimed	at	Increasing	
Fruit	and	Vegetable	Consumption	in	Food	Deserts”,	December,	2018	

	

Zepeda,	Dr.	Lydia,	“Measuring	Effects	of	Mobile	Markets	on	Healthy	Food	Choices”	
(Study	done	under	contract	with	USDA	Agricultural	Marketing	Service),	November	
2013	

	

Widener,	Michael	J,	Sara	S	Metcalf	and	Yaneer	Bar-Yam,	“Developing	a	Mobile	
Produce	Distribution	System	for	Low-Income	Urban	Residents	in	Food	Deserts”,	
October,	2012	

	

Treuhaft,	Sarah	and	Allison	Karpyn,	“The	Grocery	Gap:		Who	Has	Access	to	Healthy	
Food	and	Why	It	Matters”,	Policy	Link	(No	date	of	publication)	

	

Bornemann,	Kellee,	“A	Systematic	Review	of	Mobile	Market	Interventions	to	
Address	Urban	Food	Deserts	in	the	United	States”,	2010	

	

As	part	of	this	background	research,	we	also	explored	the	websites	of	several	mobile	market	
initiatives	to	better	understand	the	range	of	approaches,	types	of	vehicles	used,	connection	
to	other	food-based	projects	(such	as	CSAs),	and	more.		Both	modes	of	research	–	reading	
reports	 and	 analyses	 and	 reviewing	 websites	 –	 helped	 inform	 the	 context	 for	 this	
investigation	and	identify	certain	trends	and	 ‘lessons	learned’.	 	These	can	be	found	at	the	
beginning	of	the	next	section	of	the	report.	

The	 second	component	of	methodology	was	 review	of	documents	 shared	by	Leah	Porter	
about	the	TCMM	itself.		Several	of	these	were	shared	by	Leah	at	the	outset,	while	others	came	
in	 response	 to	 specific	 requests	 from	 SCALE.	 	 This	 information	 was	 essential	 to	
understanding	TCMM	and	the	various	things	that	have	been	tried	to	date,	as	well	as	allowing	
us	to	drill	down	into	financial	and	other	details	so	central	to	this	inquiry.	
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The	 third	 component	 was	 interviews	 with	 leaders	 of	 other	 mobile	 markets,	 along	 with	
conversations	with	Wallace	Center	staff	who	offered	broader	insights	and	lessons	about	such	
markets	(The	Wallace	Center	sponsors	the	National	Good	Food	Network	which,	among	other	
things,	provides	a	repository	of	information,	analysis	and	reports	on	local	food	system	efforts	
across	the	country).		Specifically,	these	interviews	included:	

	

Maureen	McNamara,	LEAP	(Local	Environmental	Agriculture	Project),	Roanoke,	VA	

	
Pamela	Hess,	Arcadia	Mobile	Market,	Washington	DC	

	
Elizabeth	Atwell,	formerly	with	the	Lo-Mo	Mobile	Market	and	now	a	member	of	the	
Wallace	Center		

	
Sally	Causey,	Rural	Resources,	Greeneville,	TN	

	
Ian	(neglected	to	ascertain	last	name),	Mobile	Market	Chattanooga,	a	program	of	
the	YWCA,	Chattanooga,	TN	
	

Jeff	Farbman	and	John	Fisk,	both	senior	staff	members	at	the	Wallace	Center	

	

These	 interviews	 helped	 illuminate	 both	 the	 details	 of	 different	 approaches	 to	 mobile	
markets	 as	well	 as	 common	 needs	 and	 challenges,	 and	 how	 they	were	 being	 addressed.	
	
The	fourth	and	final	component	of	our	information	gathering	methodology	was	the	February	
28th	–	March	1st	site	visit	to	Minneapolis,	during	which	time	I	was	able	to	meet	with	TCMM	
staff,	as	well	as	other	Wilder	Foundation	staff,	with	varying	levels	of	direct	involvement	with	
the	initiative.		I	also	met	with	leaders	of	the	Shared	Ground	Farmers’	Cooperative	and	with	
Rhys	Williams,	Director	of	The	Good	Acre.		Time	was	spent	at	the	TCMM	warehouse	and	on	
the	mobile	market	bus	 for	 two	market	stops	on	Friday,	March	1st,	allowing	me	to	see	the	
operation	in	action.	

The	 other	 critical	 part	 of	 SCALE’s	 methodology	 is	 the	 give	 and	 take	 with	 TCMM	 staff,	
specifically	with	Leah	Porter,	 including	multiple	emails	and	several	phone	calls,	clarifying	
questions,	seeking	and	getting	additional	information	and	reports,	and	providing	feedback	
on	the	Preliminary	Assessment,	which	SCALE	shared	on	March	18th.	
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Observation	and	Findings	
 
From	background	research	and	interviews	with	other	mobile	market	leaders,	a	number	of	
important	 commonalities	 rose	 to	 the	 fore.	 	 These	 are	 essential	 to	 understanding	 the	
challenges	TCMM	faces	and	to	setting	realistic	expectations	and	goals	going	forward.		These	
included:	

1. No	mobile	market	of	which	we	are	aware	is	financially	self-sufficient,	at	least	not	
beyond	an	early	volunteer-run	stage.		In	fact,	for	most	MMs,	off-setting	50%	of	
expenditures	through	the	sale	of	food	is	a	high	bar	to	meet,	a	big	challenge.		As	Pam	
Hess	of	Arcadia	Mobile	Market	noted,	there	is	a	built-in	conflict	between	providing	
healthy	food	to	people	of	limited	means,	yet	paying	a	fair	price	for	it,	all	while	
delivering	the	food,	essentially,	to	people’s	doors.	
	

2. Competitive	pricing	along	with	convenience	of	access	to	the	food	are	essential	to	
building	a	customer	base	among	the	lower-income	residents	being	served.		For	
most	MMs,	“competitive	pricing”	means	near,	at	or	slightly	below	those	of	area	
supermarkets.			
	

3. New	habits,	including	shopping	for	groceries	and	other	essentials,	take	time	to	
develop.		A	common	refrain	across	many	MM	customers	was	the	need	for	more,	
more	regular	and	better	promotion	of	the	market,	including:	

a. Regular	‘reminders’	in	advance	of	market	days	as	to	exactly	when	and	
where	the	market	will	be	open.	

b. Longer	hours	to	accommodate	different	schedules	of	residents	
c. Much	more	use	of	flyers	and	other	forms	of	low-tech,	‘old	fashioned’	

promotion	
d. Detailing	some	of	the	products	available	each	week	

Findings	indicate	that	in	order	to	increase	potential	customer	
awareness,	mobile	markets	need	to	focus	on	publicity	and	advertising.	
Strategies	that	would	enhance	their	operations	include	providing	
information	about	locations,	times,	products	and	prices	in	advance,	
using	banners,	flyers,	loudspeakers	and	jingles,	and	letting	people	
know	all	are	welcome.	

All	the	non-shoppers	said	they	would	be	willing	to	shop	at	
Freshmobile;	however,	they	would	like	more	encouragement	in	the	
form	of	flyers	and	word-of-mouth,	either	from	a	trusted	source	or	
from	the	mobile	market	staff.	

—	Dr.	Lydia	Zapeda	
“Measuring	Effects	of	Mobile	Markets…”	
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e. Carrying	plenty	of	staples	–	as	TCMM	already	does	–	rather	than	just	
produce.	
	

4. Related	to	the	above,	customers	of	different	markets	noted	that	they	were	unclear	
as	to	what	the	mobile	market	was	(some	said	it	looked	like	another	city	bus),	or	
whom	it	was	for.		Markets	need	to	make	this	much	more	obvious	and	clear.	

	

Fresh	Approach,	San	Francisco,	uses	a	Mobile	Market	with	a	“Food	Truck”	design	

	

General	observations	from	reviewing	TCMM	documents,	speaking	with	staff	and	briefly	seeing	
the	operations	included:	

	

5. The	Twin	City	Mobile	Market	(TCMM)	is	generally	meeting	its	social	mission	goals	
of	increasing	access	and	affordability	of	healthy	foods	for	lower	income	people.		
While	the	number	of	people	could	and	probably	will	increase	over	time,	there	is	no	
question	that	TCMM	is	focused	on	and	serving	the	communities	and	people	for	
whom	the	initiative	was	founded.		As	with	other	mobile	markets	we	examined,	the	
core	goal	of	increasing	consumption	of	healthy	foods,	including	fresh	produce,	is	
clearly	being	met	for	those	who	regularly	shop	at	the	market.	
	

6. For	those	who	utilize	the	TCMM,	satisfaction	is	very	high,	reflecting	indirectly	at	
least,	that	the	selection	of	foods,	their	quality	and	their	price	are	on	target.		The	
helpful	and	friendly	way	in	which	staff	interact	with	customers	no	doubt	also	adds	
to	the	high	satisfaction.	

a. Note:		It	is	also	quite	likely	that	some	or	all	of	the	elements	of	the	‘selection	
of	foods,	their	quality	and	price’	are	not	working	across	all	sites,	or	with	a	
sufficient	number	of	people	at	each	site.		Much	the	same	as	farmers	markets,	
the	challenge	is	to	keep	your	‘regulars’	happy,	while	substantially	
broadening	the	base	of	customers.	

b. Given	the	experience	of	other	MMs	cited	above,	it	is	highly	likely	that	at	
least	part	of	the	reason	for	low	participation	rates	is	insufficiently	regular	
and	strong	promotion	of	the	market.	
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7. From	brief	interactions	with	both	individual	staff	and	in	larger	group	settings,	it’s	
clear	that	there	is	a	strong	commitment	to	this	enterprise,	including	a	willingness	to	
consider	new	ideas	and	changes.		There	also	appears	to	be	a	strong	sense	of	“team”	
and	a	generally	supportive	environment	with	one	another.	
	

8. The	Arcadia	Market	in	Washington	DC,	which	has	been	in	operation	for	8	years	and	
is	widely	commended	as	one	of	strongest	models	for	MM	success,	is	just	now	
reaching	roughly	50%	of	breakeven.		Thus,	the	goal	of	50%	self-sufficiency	(from	
sales)	-	around	which	there	was	much	agreement	at	the	February	28th	meeting	of	
TCMM	staff	and	senior	Wilder	staff	–	appears	to	be	as	ambitious	as	it	is	realistic.		
Put	another	way,	meeting	the	social	mission	of	food	justice	and	access	will	almost	
certainly	require	long	term,	likely	indefinite	funding	of	half	or	more	of	the	costs	of	
the	enterprise.	

a. As	we	discussed	at	this	same	meeting,	it’s	critical	to	not	lose	sight	of	the	
accomplishments	of	the	TCMM,	and	how	these	tangible	outcomes	not	only	
further	social	justice	but	save	money	as	people	change	eating	habits	and	
citizens’	health	improves.	
	

9. We	should	also	note	that	all	of	the	other	MM’s	at	which	SCALE	has	looked	thus	far	
do	a	much	larger	proportion	of	purchasing	from	local	farmers,	something	the	
TCMM	largely	stopped	doing	after	the	first	year	(beyond	occasional	purchases).		
There	is	a	strong	desire	on	the	part	of	staff	and	leadership	to	purchase	significant	
amounts	of	produce	from	local	farmers,	but	without	exacerbating	the	imbalance	
they	already	have	between	sales	and	expenditures.	
	

10. Food	shelves	share	many	mission	features	in	common	with	the	TCMM.		However,	
they	also	represent	a	form	of	‘competition’,	particularly	as	they	move	towards	more	
of	a	grocery	model.		It’s	important	for	staff	to	take	them	into	account	as	you	
consider	what	products	to	carry,	which	sites	to	include,	etc.	

	

More	specific	observations	and	findings:	

	

11. The	ratio	of	sales	to	total	expenditures	(COGS,	staff,	and	non-personnel)	is	very	low	
and	going	in	the	wrong	direction.		For	the	first	three	full	years	of	operation,	this	
ratio	hovered	between	22%	and	24%.		This	means	that	for	every	dollar	of	food	
TCMM	sells,	it	has	needed	more	than	four	dollars	to	make	it	happen.		For	the	first	
six	months	of	the	current	year,	that	ratio	has	worsened,	dropping	to	18%	(less	than	
$1	in	sales	for	every	$5	in	expenditures).	

a. This	is	in	part	because,	relative	to	other	MM’s,	TCMM	has	significantly	
higher	staff	costs	for	the	size	of	the	operation.		This	is	not	to	say	that	you	are	
overstaffed	or	that	you	are	paying	people	too	much,	but	recognizing	that	
most	other	MMs	operate	on	a	shoe	string.	
	

12. To	approach	the	50%	self-sufficiency	goal,	TCMM	will	have	to	get	that	
sales:expenditure	ratio	up	to	nearly	1:2.		That	means	more	than	tripling	the	sales	
volume	without	increasing	expenditures,	beyond	COGS.		This	of	course	will	take	a	
few	years,	but	should	provide	a	meaningful	target	to	work	towards.	
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13. Related	to	the	above,	a	large	number	of	the	current	market	stops	have	low	sales:	
a. The	median	sales	amount	across	all	stops	is	$134;	the	average	amount	is	

$143.	
b. Ten	stops	are	averaging	less	than	$100	per	stop	
c. Only	six	of	27	stops	are	averaging	at	or	above	$200	
d. Based	on	our	calculations	(see	Appendix),	we	estimate	that	you	will	need	to	

reach	an	average	sales/site	of	between	$400	and	$500	for	each	market	day		
	

14. While	this	sounds	very	ambitious,	the	Arcadia	MM	is	currently	approaching	an	
average	of	$1,000	per	stop.		They	do	far	fewer	sites	–	ten	–	and	they	stay	at	each	
stop	for	2	–	3	hours.		It	is	also	the	case,	that	the	three	biggest	single	site	days	for	
TCMM	were,	respectively,	$819,	$750	and	$717,	making	it	plausible	to	imagine	an	
average	of	$400	-	$500	per	market	site.	
	

15. While	it	is	difficult	to	pull	out	from	communities	TCMM	has	been	serving,	you	will	
almost	certainly	need	to	do	this,	likely	for	several	of	the	sites	if	you’re	unable	to	
dramatically	increase	customers	and	sales	over	the	next	year	or	so.	
	

16. There	is	significant	room	for	streamlining	and	improvement	in	both	the	warehouse	
and	on	the	bus(s)	itself.	

a. In	the	warehouse,	cooler	space	for	a	portion	of	the	year	has	been	limiting,	
and	the	cooler	is	not	as	close	to	bus/loading	area	as	it	could	be.		The	
construction	of	a	low-cost	walk-in	cooler	much	closer	to	the	loading	area	
can	be	accomplished	with	only	a	small	expenditure	of	the	available	capital	
funds.	

b. A	modest	reconfiguring	on	the	bus	will	help	to	save	time	loading	and	
unloading	product,	increase	the	higher	value	products	on	the	bus	(meats,	
certain	produce	items,	some	prepared	foods),	help	with	product	display	and	
reduce	customer	wait	times.		Detailed	suggestions	here	are	included	in	Goal	
3	of	the	Recommendations.	

	
	

	 If	community	members	feel	engaged	with	the	market,	and	trust	the	
managers	and/or	mission	of	a	local	mobile	market,	that	might	affect	how	
they	perceive	the	quality	and	cost	of	the	food	supplied.	Trusting	that	market	
vendors	have	their	best	interests	in	mind,	community	members	may	be	less	
likely	to	fear	being	taken	advantage	of	by	poor	quality	or	over-priced	food.	
For	non-profit	mobile	markets,	if	community	members	understand	the	non-
profit’s	goal	is	to	help	the	community,	they	may	be	more	accepting	of	the	
mobile	market’s	limited	variety	of	products,	fixed	costs	or	operating	hours.	

—	Kellee	Bornemann		
“A	Systematic	Review	of	Mobile	Market	Interventions…”	
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17. Outreach	and	promotion	efforts	for	the	TCMM	are	modest,	with	plans	to	
substantially	increase	them	in	order	to	bring	in	new	customers	and	increase	food	
sales.		Staff,	particularly	Keshawn	and	Alex	who	have	the	most	interaction	with	
customers,	are	eager	to	work	with	Song,	the	Community	Engagement	Coordinator,	
to	expand	and	strengthen	outreach	and	promotion.		The	objectives	of	these	
renewed	efforts	should	be	to:	

a. Bring	in	new	customers	at	each	site,	through	more	and	more	effective	
outreach	

b. Increase	the	value	of	the	average	transaction	through	a	variety	of	means,	
including	shorter	wait	times	at	checkout,	improved	inventory	and	product	
display,	etc.	
	

18. The	“profit	margin”	on	items	varies	considerably	but	is	about	22%	overall.		This	
appears	to	be	on	the	low	side	of	what	is	typical	for	MM’s.		Arcadia,	for	example,	
maintains	a	margin	between	30	and	50%	on	most	items.		A	bigger	margin	of	course	
makes	it	possible	to	reach	50%	self-sufficiency	at	lower	sales	levels.		Ultimately,	the	
margin	is	constrained	by	the	COGS	(Cost	of	Goods	Sold),	and	by	what	the	lower	
income	customer	base	can	and/or	will	pay.			
	

19. Cost	cutting	measures	also	need	to	be	considered	and	implemented	as	appropriate.		
Some	have	been	alluded	to	above	–	fewer	stops,	reduced	spoilage,	etc.	–	while	
others	were	mentioned	during	brainstorming	among	staff	during	the	SCALE	site	
visit.		These	will	be	discussed	in	more	detail	in	the	Goals	and	Recommendations..		
We	believe	there	is	room	to	cut	costs,	but	with	caution.		The	move	to	biweekly	stops	
at	most	sites	was	an	example	of	a	cost	cutting	measure	that,	while	probably	
necessary	at	the	time,	also	likely	did	more	harm	than	good	to	the	TCMM	overall.	
	

20. With	funds	available	for	capital	improvements,	and	with	a	relatively	new	and	
invigorated	staff,	this	is	a	good	time	to	consider	some	different	approaches	to	
accomplishing	the	mission.		Some	of	these	are	included	below	in	the	
Recommendations	section	of	the	report.		One	caveat:		Be	sure	that	capital	funds	are	
not	used	primarily	to	expand	the	scale	of	operations	for	TCMM,	but	to	strengthen	
them,	reduce	costs	or	increase	sales	relative	to	costs.		

 

Goals	and	Recommendations	

	
In	 this	 final	 section	 of	 the	 report,	 SCALE	 provides	 specific	 recommendations,	 organized	
within	a	framework	of	what	we’ve	come	to	believe	are	the	most	critical	goals	for	the	TCMM	
going	forward.	

	

Goal	1:		Dramatically	increase	sales	through	TCMM,	both	in	aggregate	and	at	each	
participating	site	

As	noted	earlier	in	this	report,	sales	are	currently	only	about	20%	of	expenditures	and	have	
never	quite	reached	25%,	or	$1	of	sales	for	every	$4	of	expenditures.		In	order	to	approach	
the	 recently	 stated	 goal	 of	 achieving	 50%	 financial	 self-sufficiency,	 you	 will	 need	 to	
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dramatically	increase	sales	without	significantly	increasing	staffing	or	overall	costs.	 	Your	
longer-range	target	should	be	$1	in	sales	for	every	$2	in	total	costs	(staff,	non-personnel	and	
COGS).		We	suggest	that	you	set	targets	over	the	next	3	–	4	years.		I	have	detailed	the	math	in	
the	appendix,	but	if	current	non-COGS	costs	increase	only	slightly	over	this	period,	you	will	
need	to	reach	approximately	$480,000	in	annual	sales	by	2022.		This	assumes	that	annual	
cost	 increases	are	almost	entirely	offset	by	reduced	waste,	 increased	efficiency	and	other	
cost	savings,	and	that	your	average	margin	on	items	sold	increases	from	22%	(the	current	
level)	to	25%.	

Given	this	goal,	we	offer	six	recommendations	which,	taken	together,	should	dramatically	
increase	sales.	

1.1 Prioritize	your	stops,	selecting	those	that	serve	the	most	people,	have	the	highest	level	of	
community	involvement,	fit	within	your	routes	and	show	the	greatest	promise	for	strong	
sales.	

• Currently,	TCMM	is	serving	27	sites.		We	recommend	that	these	should	be	
gradually	phased	down	during	2019	and	2020	to	the	top	16	–	20	sites,	
depending	upon	how	the	measures	recommended	below	impact	average	sales	
(Sites	that	are	currently	weak	could	become	strong	as	new	measures	are	
implemented).		While	we	certainly	recognize	that	it	is	difficult	to	stop	serving	
specific	communities,	you	simply	cannot	continue	to	include	stops	that	
generate	sales	of	less	than	$100.		In	fact,	to	reach	the	overall	sales	target	
described	above,	TCMM	will	need	to	steadily	increase	average	
sales/site/market	day	in	a	trajectory	something	like	this:	
	

§ 2019	 $200/site/day	
§ 2020	 $325	
§ 2021	 $400	
§ 2022	 $500	

	
• Expand	hours	at	all	or	most	sites,	providing	the	community	with	at	least	two	

hours	for	shopping.		Doing	this	with	existing	staff	capacity	will	of	course	
require	fewer	stops,	so	these	expanded	hours	should	be	phased	in	as	the	
number	of	sites	are	phased	down	

	
1.2 Increase	the	tangible	commitment	of	community	host	sites	by	cultivating	a	sense	of	

partnership	with	TCMM	rather	than	a	“provider-client”	relationship	
• Immediately	begin	outreach	to	each	host	site,	scheduling	meetings	with	your	

contact	person	and	any	other	potential	volunteer	leaders	in	every	community	
where	TCMM	stops.		If	current	contact	people	are	not	responsive,	put	the	
word	out	over	your	next	few	market	visits	that	you	are	looking	for	a	new	
contact	person	and	a	core	of	volunteers	for	every	site.	

• If	you	don’t	already	have	this,	consider	offering	discounts	on	food,	perhaps	
20%,	for	each	site	leader	and	core	volunteers	

• Set	up	a	“contract”	with	each	host	community,	offering	increased	promotions	
and	annual	community	gatherings	(such	as	a	pot	luck	dinner),	and	setting	out	
minimum	requirements:		host	commitment	to	help	disseminate	and	post	
flyers,	do	word-of-mouth	advertising;	and	commitment	of	2	volunteers	on	site	
every	market	day.		Note:		This	sense	of	partnership	of	course	won’t	happen	
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overnight;	it	will	need	cultivation.		What’s	key	is	that	every	community	
understand	that	their	commitment	is	essential	if	TCMM	is	to	continue	serving	
them	

• Identify	and	utilize	any	‘internal’	communications	that	each	site	may	have,	
including	bulletin	boards	for	posting	flyers,	newsletters	and	any	other	means	
to	spread	the	word	and	build	enthusiasm	about	the	market	

	
1.3 Dramatically	expand	and	improve	outreach	and	promotion	of	TCMM	

• Develop	a	better	‘brand’	for	TCMM,	one	that	conveys	that	you	are	a	full-service	
grocer;	that	you	are	open	to	the	whole	community;	and	that	emphasizes	
convenience	and	affordability,	something	like:		

	
Great	selection	of	the	foods	you	want,	affordably	priced,	just	steps	from	your	door!		
	
• Use	the	new	‘brand’	on	flyers,	on	the	bus/vehicles	themselves	and	in	radio	

spots	and	other	media	
• Working	with	each	community’s	core	volunteers,	disseminate	and	post	the	

flyers	as	widely	as	possible;	‘refresh’	this	effort	three	or	four	times	each	year,	
also	emphasizing	new	products,	specials	and	special	events	

• Develop	and	implement	a	very	low-cost	ad	campaign	–	primarily	using	local	
radio,	though	some	social	media	should	be	tried	as	well	–	to	convey	the	core	
brand	message	of	TCMM,	to	announce	special	events,	and	simply	to	remind	
people	as	often	as	possible	about	market	days	and	hours	

• Include	the	adjacent	or	surrounding	community	in	flyers	and	promotional	
efforts	to	see	if	additional	customers	can	be	cultivated	in	this	way	

	
1.4 Improve	the	product	offerings	and	presentation	on	the	bus	(s)	or	other	vehicles	in	order	

to	broaden	the	customer	base	and	increase	average	sales	per	transaction	
• The	specific	recommended	steps	for	this	are	under	goal	2,	detailing	how	to	

strengthen	the	product	inventory	you	maintain	and	the	product	display,	while	
also	shortening	the	average	wait	time	for	customers	

• TCMM	already	has	a	good	base	of	‘customer	feedback’.		Nevertheless,	in	order	
to	offer	more	of	what	people	want	–	within	the	mission	of	healthier	eating	–	
you	may	wish	to	do	a	Rapid	Market	Assessment	at	select	sites	to	gain	
additional	information	about	their	product	preferences.		The	RMA,	also	
known	as	a	“dot	survey”	elicits	a	high	percentage	of	customer	participation	
and	can	shed	new	light	on	what	you	should	and	should	not	be	offering	

	
1.5 Pilot	a	“farmers	market”	approach	to	product	display	and	sales	to	engage	more	people	as	

potential	customers	and	to	provide	more	space	for	customer	traffic	
• This	recommendation	presupposes	that	one	of	your	two	vehicles	will	no	

longer	be	a	bus,	but	a	box	truck	or	trailer	useable	for	both	on-vehicle	sales	
and	for	off-loading	a	farmers	market	booth	set	up.		This	is	what	Arcadia	MM	
does	in	DC,	as	well	as	some	other	markets.		It	will	require	more	work	of	staff	
and	volunteers	and	more	time	at	each	site	–	a	minimum	of	2	½	to	3	hours,	
assuming	20	–	30	minutes	each	for	set	up	and	break	down	of	the	farmers	
market	display.	

• Should	you	choose	to	pilot	this,	you	will	need	to	purchase	2	–	3	six	foot	folding	
tables,	one	or	two	pop	up	tents,	and	a	range	of	baskets,	shelves	or	other	things	
to	facilitate	an	efficient	and	attractive	display.	
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• There	are	of	course	advantages	and	disadvantages	to	this	approach,	
beginning	with	more	work	and	more	time	per	site.		However,	in	some	
communities,	it	may	help	bring	in	a	larger	number	of	customers	from	both	
your	target	community	and	adjacent	neighborhoods.		It	will	certainly	help	
increase	the	visibility	of	the	market	and	make	clear	that	you’re	a	mobile	
market.		Having	such	a	display	increases	the	total	space	available	to	display	
products	(assuming	that	you	continue	having	sales	on	the	vehicle)	and	also	
makes	offering	product	samples	much	easier.		

• This	should	also	help	increase	produce	sales,	as	these	would	constitute	a	large	
proportion	of	what	is	displayed	outside	the	vehicle,	along	with	non-perishable	
staples	like	bread,	some	canned/dry	goods,	and	if	allowable	under	MN	law,	an	
array	of	cheese,	yogurt,	etc.,	displayed	on	ice.	

• You	will	need	to	experiment	with	both	the	mix	of	products	on	and	off-vehicle,	
and	also,	how	to	steer	people	onto	the	bus	for	meats,	most	dairy	and	most	
dry/canned	food	items.		It	is	essential	that	customers	see	the	farmers	market	
display	as	the	entry	to	a	larger	market,	rather	than	just	shopping	there	and	
not	going	on	the	bus/truck. 	

	

left:		Interior	view	of	Mobile	Market	Chattanooga.	Similar							
design	to	TCMM,	with	wider	aisles	&	more	cooler	space	for	
dairy	products.	
	
right:	Exterior	view	of	Mobile	Market	Chattanooga.	
	

	
1.6 Increase	your	average	overall	margin	on	products	from	22%	to	at	least	25%		

• Secure	more	“sponsored	food”	items	through	Hormel	and	other	brands.		
Because	this	food	comes	to	TCMM	at	little	or	no	cost,	the	overall	margin	is	
increased.		This	needs	to	be	balanced	against	the	relative	healthiness	of	these	
sponsored	foods.		Reaching	out	to	mid-sized	producers	of	healthy	foods,	or	
even	larger	suppliers	of	organic	and	sustainably	produced	produce,	dairy	and	
meat	items	might	open	some	opportunities	here.		Examples	include	Driscoll	
(berries),	Organic	Valley	(dairy	and	produce)	and,	potentially	regional	brands.	

• Work	with	The	Good	Acre	to	secure	high-quality	produce	seconds	at	below	
market	prices.		I	have	met	with	Rhys,	who	is	enthusiastic	about	trying	to	work	
this	out.		It	could	potentially	increase	your	margins	somewhat	while	
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improving	your	product	offerings	(“Just	picked,	fresh	local	produce!”)	and	
supporting	local	farmers.	

• Closely	monitor	prevailing	supermarket/local	grocer	pricing,	looking	for	
products	or	product	categories	where	you	may	have	room	to	increase	your	
prices	by	10	–	20%	without	putting	them	out	of	reach	for	your	customers	
(Note:	You	need	to	be	careful	here.		If	you	increase	your	margins	but	reduce	
your	sales	by	raising	the	prices	too	much,	both	TCMM	and	your	customers	
will	be	hurt.		This	should	be	done	on	a	trial	basis,	with	a	few	items	at	a	time).	

• Reduce	spoilage	and	loss.		This	involves	both	improvements	in	infrastructure	
–	coolers	on	and	off	the	bus	–	and	more	accurate	forecasting	of	customer	
demand,	combined	with	improved	inventory	on	the	bus.	

• To	the	degree	that	you	succeed	in	reaching	new	customers	in	adjacent	
neighborhoods,	you	may	also	find	opportunities	to	carry	a	small	line	of	
products	more	typically	found	at	a	farmers	market,	be	they	multi-colored	
cherry	tomatoes,	farm	raised	eggs,	heirloom	tomatoes,	etc.	(Good	Acre	or	the	
Shared	Ground	Co-op	could	be	suppliers	here).		These	items	would	broaden	
the	appeal	to	a	wider	base	of	customers	and,	potentially,	carry	a	higher	
margin	while	increasing	overall	sales.	

	

Goal	2:		Improve	the	operational	efficiency	of	TCMM	to	reduce	costs,	better	use	staff	
time	and	support	the	goal	of	increased	sales	

	

From	my	observations,	TCMM	is	a	well-run	operation	with	hard	working	staff	who	function	
well	as	a	team.		My	recommendations	in	this	section	focus	on	how	small	improvements	in	
logistics	and	layout	–	in	the	warehouse	and	on	the	delivery	vehicles	–	can	facilitate	efficiency	
that	helps	increase	sales	without	additional	costs.		We	offer	three	specific	recommendations	
to	achieve	this	goal.		

2.1		Recruit	volunteers	from	each	and	every	host	community	to	expand	your	‘staffing	capacity’	
without	significant	new	costs.		

	We	recognize	that	there	are	costs	involved	in	recruiting,	training,	retaining	and	replacing	
volunteers.		Nevertheless,	having	a	small	but	reliable	group	of	2	–	3	people	at	each	site	is	
both	a	reasonable	expectation	and	an	essential	element	of	increasing	sales	without	
comparable	cost	increases.	
	

2.2		Build	a	second	walk-in	cooler	at	the	warehouse	in	order	to	increase	overall	cold	storage	
capacity	and	to	reduce	time	and	distance	involved	in	loading	and	unloading	delivery	vehicles	

*		There	is	potential	for	a	roughly	180sf	cooler	to	be	built	within	the	room	that	also	
encloses	the	bus,	or	in	the	room	with	a	garage	door	that	has	a	fairly	large,	unused	
portion	along	one	side.		Note	that	a	second	walk-in	cooler	should	serve	as	a	back	up	and	
help	reduce	spoilage	and	loss,	at	least	under	most	circumstances	
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2.3		Make	changes	on	the	bus	itself	to	
increase	space	for	meats	and	produce,	
improve	the	product	display	and	
reduce	checkout	times.			
As	with	recommendation	2.2,	the	
details	of	these	recommendations	are	
laid	out	in	the	next	section	on	capital	
improvements.	

*	One	element	of	these	improvements,	
a	much	larger	cooler	for	produce,	
should	help	improve	the	shelf	life	of	
perishables	while	also	eliminating	the	
need	to	unload	them	every	evening	
(into	the	walk-in	cooler	at	the	
warehouse)	and	then	reload	them	in	
the	morning.	

	
	

*	Space	for	products	need	to	be	reallocated	to	maximize	visibility	and	access	to	the	best-
selling	items.		Several	steps	can	be	taken	here,	but	begin	by	reconfiguring	the	space	for	
canned	goods	and	boxed	items	(pancake	mix,	etc.)	and	dressings.		The	canned	goods	in	
particular	are	taking	up	far	more	space	than	needed.		By	stacking	them	upright,	
eliminating	some	that	rarely	sell,	and	maintaining	a	smaller	inventory	of	each	item	on	
the	bus,	you	should	be	able	to	reduce	this	area	by	50	–	75%,	freeing	up	space	for	more	
meats,	dairy	and	produce	

Installing	a	3-door	cooler	for	produce	now	on	shelves	will	
improve	quality.	

	
Goal	3:		Utilize	secured	capital	funds	to	
support	increased	sales	and	operational	
efficiency,	as	well	as	to	enable	
experimentation	and	innovation	in	TCMM’s	
operations		 	 	
	 	 	 	 	 	 																																																																										
Details	of	exactly	how	to	best	utilize	approximately	$90K	in	capital	funds	are	beyond	the	
scope	of	this	inquiry.		More	careful	analysis	of	the	costs	and	likely	impacts	of	various	capital	

A	larger		freezer	will	allow	better	display,		more	meat	inventory. 

Display	of	canned	goods	can	be	greatly	streamlined,	saving	space	
and,	increasing	room	for	other	products. 
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improvements	should	be	done	prior	to	making	final	decisions.		Nevertheless,	based	on	my	
overall	understanding	of	your	needs	and	options,	and	on	limited	research	into	actual	
current	costs	of	equipment	and	vehicles,	I	offer	my	top	three	priorities	for	allocating	capital	
funds.	

	

Space	is	available	to	set	up	a	second	check-out	line.	

3.1		Undertake	retrofits	and	additions	to	the	first	bus	(that	is,	the	one	in	operation	during	my	
site	visit),	including:						

*	Add	equipment	and	adjust	space	at	front	of	bus	to	accommodate	a	second	check	out	
line.		Based	on	pricing	for	a	scale,	iPad,	scanner	and	bagging	rack,	the	estimated	cost	is	
$2,000	

*	Replace	approximately	2/3	of	the	shelf	space	currently	used	for	produce	display	with	a	
2	door,	72	cf	refrigerator	for	all	perishable	and	semi-perishable	produce	items.		
Overflow	of	milk	and	dairy	may	also	potentially	be	placed	in	this	cooler.			Estimated	cost	
of	unit	is	$3,500	-	$4,000	

*	Replace	current	freezer	for	meats	with	a	larger	unit	–	36”	wide	x	60”	tall	–	in	order	to	
stock	more	meat	(and	some	other	frozen	items)	and	to	better	display	the	meats,	which	
are	currently	in	a	jumble	that	likely	limits	interest	and	sales.		Recognizing	that	finding	
the	exact	size	to	fit	your	limited	space	can	be	difficult,	you	could	also	consider	placing	an	
“under	counter”	freezer	in	the	small	horizontal	space,	immediately	adjacent	to	the	side	
door	and	currently	stocking	dressings,	jams	and	various	boxed	goods.		Under	counter	
freezers	do	not	appear	to	come	with	glass	doors,	but	could	provide	easy	access	space	for	
additional	inventory	of	frozen	meats	and	other	goods,	allowing	you	to	better	use	the	
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glass-door	freezer	and	keep	more	inventory	on	the	bus.		A	48”	wide	x	36”	tall	freezer	in	
this	space	is	estimated	to	cost	$1,750	-	$2,000	

Total	estimated	cost	for	these	retrofits:		$7,250	-	$10,000	

	

3.2	Build	a	second	walk-in	cooler	to	increase	overall	cold	storage	space,	using	a	DIY	approach	
and	a	Coolbot	as	the	source	of	cooling.		

	Estimated	cost	for	a	12’	x	12’	DIY	–	but	reliable,	well-functioning	cooler	–	is	$8,000	-	
$12,000,	mostly	depending	upon	labor	costs	to	erect	and	install	(I	would	speak	to	Rhys	
about	this	as	he	might	be	able	to	identify	a	farmer	or	some	other	handy	person	willing	and	
able	to	lead	the	construction	at	low	cost).	

There	 are	 numerous	 plans	 on	 line	 for	 this,	 some	 using	 purchased	 cooler	 panels,	 others	
constructing	 super	 insulated	 walls	 from	 OSB	 board	 and	 rigid	 insulation.	 (This	 is	 what	
Appalachian	 Harvest	 did	 to	 build	 a	 nearly	 2,000	 sf	 walk-in	 for	 less	 than	 $30K,	 one	 still	
operating	well	after	10	years.)		Plans	and	on-line	videos	for	this	can	be	found	at	the	below	
links	(and	many	others!).		Local	farmers	often	have	experience	doing	this	as	well.			

	
https://www.storeitcold.com/building-diy-indoor-cooler-video/	

	
https://agriculture.sc.gov/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/How-to-Build-a-Walk-In-Cooler-

for-Your-Small-Farm-3.17.pdf	

	

3.3		Purchase	a	16’	–	24’	refrigerated	box	truck	to	replace	bus	2	as	your	second	delivery	
vehicle.			

This	will	enable	you	to	implement	the	farmers	market	display	at	several	of	your	sites,	while	
also	providing	a	back-up	cooler	space	for	emergencies.		Although	the	bus	is	much	longer	
than	such	a	truck,	the	actual	cubic	foot	capacity	to	deliver	and	display	products	is	
comparable.		A	quick	internet	search	demonstrates	that	there	are	numerous	relatively	low	
mileage	box	trucks,	both	refrigerated	and	not,	available	for	sale	well	below	$50,000.		
Penske	for	instance,	has	numerous	late	model,	non-refrigerated	16’	trucks	for	$20K	to	
$22K,	and	is	currently	listing	a	24’	refrigerated	box	truck	with	57K	miles	for	$39,000	
(https://www.penskeusedtrucks.com/truck-types/light-and-medium-duty/reefer-
trucks.html).		While	used	vehicles	always	come	with	risk,	so	do	new	ones,	and	my	
experience	with	low-mileage	used	trucks	has	generally	been	good.			

Depending	on	size	and	mileage,	estimated	cost	here	(including	adding	refrigeration	if	box	
truck	does	not	include	it)	is	$30,000	-	$45,000.			

	

Goal	4:		Reduce	overall	operational	costs	

The	recommendations	in	this	report	predominantly	focus	on	increasing	sales	and	revenue	
for	TCMM,	 far	more	 so	 than	 cutting	 costs.	 	Nevertheless,	 it’s	 important	 to	 recognize	 that	
relative	to	sales,	costs	are	quite	high,	particularly	staffing	costs.	 	We	commend	the	Wilder	
Foundation	 for	 supporting	 its	 employees	 with	 good	 wages	 and	 benefits,	 something	
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frequently	lacking	in	local	food	system	initiatives	and	non-profit	work	more	broadly.		Rather	
than	cutting	staff	or	reducing	compensation,	many	of	our	recommendations	suggest	means	
to	 utilize	 staff	 more	 effectively	 and	 get	 ‘more	 bang	 for	 your	 buck’	 with	 existing	 routes,	
communities	and	modified	infrastructure.	

There	are,	nevertheless,	some	areas	for	cutting	costs,	including:	

• Secure	lower	cost	diesel	fuel	through	a	bulk	purchase	arrangement	with	
Diesel	Dogs	

• A	smaller	number	of	site	partners,	recommended	earlier	will	cut	fuel	costs	
somewhat	

• The	second	walk-in	cooler,	along	with	additional	cooler	space	on	the	bus	will	
reduce	waste	and	spoilage,	something	that	has	been	a	significant	cost	over	
this	past	year	

• An	increase	in	volunteers,	particularly	at	each	community	site,	will	enable	you	
to	increase	‘staffing’	capacity	without	taking	on	additional	personnel	costs	

• Although	this	has	not	yet	been	tested,	a	partnership	with	The	Good	Acre	could	
save	costs	on	certain	produce	items	when	in-season,	while	also	supporting	
local	farmers	

	

Goal	5:		Explore	developing	new	sources	of	revenue,	particularly	those	with	better	
margins,	not	requiring	expansion	of	staff	

	

5.1		Adding	a	CSA,	on-line	market	or	similar	means	to	serve	higher-income	customers	

A	few	mobile	markets	we	explored	have	created	alternative	income	streams	to	help	
supplement	overall	revenue.		Most	common	among	these	is	some	form	of	a	CSA	or	farm	
share,	usually	pre-ordered	and	distributed	where	a	relatively	large	number	of	customers	
are	congregated,	for	example	at	a	hospital	or	other	large	employer.		Virtually	all	of	these	
mobile	markets,	however,	are	doing	this	with	locally	sourced	produce,	eggs	and	other	such	
products,	which	command	both	more	interest	and	a	higher	price	from	customers.		Because	
TCMM	does	not	currently	utilize	a	significant	amount	of	locally	sourced	farm	products,	it	is	
unlikely	that	you	would	be	able	to	build	up	the	type	and	size	of	customer	base	you	would	need	
to	make	this	work.			

Additionally,	it’s	important	to	recognize	that	for	those	MMs	that	do	incorporate	a	farm	
share	serving	higher	income	people,	it	is	not	clear	that	this	is	a	significant	additional	
revenue	stream,	above	the	costs	entailed.		Farmers	selling	into	such	CSA	programs	rightly	
expect	a	higher	price	for	their	premium	products,	and	customer	satisfaction	with	a	more	
food-savvy	crowd	can	be	“challenging”	to	put	it	mildly.		Both	of	those	facts	cut	into	
potentially	higher	margins	and	they	ensure	an	additional	staffing	and	management	
requirement.		For	these	reasons,	SCALE	is	recommending	against	this	addition	to	TCMM’s	
strategy	at	this	time.	
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5.2	TCMM	should	explore	consulting,	with	start-up	and	emerging	mobile	markets,	as	a	
potential	small	revenue	stream.			

Leah	is	already	engaged	in	this	to	a	small	degree.		We	suggest	that	TCMM	develop	a	plan	for	
consulting	that	projects	both	the	volume	and	scope	of	consulting	that	Leah	and	other	senior	
staff	might	be	able	to	undertake	without	undermining	or	short-changing	their	essential	
work	at	TCMM.		There	are	a	number	of	advantages	to	consulting	as	a	revenue	stream	as	
compared	to	product	and	sales-based	income:	

• There	is	no	capital	required	for	start-up,	and	‘operational	costs’	–	travel,	
production/duplication	costs,	etc.–	are	usually	paid	by	the	client	as	part	of	the	
consultation	

• To	some	degree,	it	is	possible	to	concentrate	consulting	work	during	the	
slower	times	of	year	for	the	MM,	to	the	extent	that	this	exists	for	TCMM	

• There	is	a	great	deal	of	self-reflection,	learning	and	the	opportunities	to	
improve	your	own	enterprise	that	often	arise	as	consultation	requires	you	to	
fully	understand	you	own	organization’s	strengths	and	weaknesses	

• It	can	increase	the	visibility	of	TCMM,	potentially	opening	doors	to	new	
funding		

	

Consultation,	however,	tends	to	be	unpredictable,	even	erratic	in	when	work	opportunities	
arise	(This	is	true	generally,	but	much	more	so	when	it’s	a	sideline	rather	than	the	main	
focus	of	the	business),	making	it	difficult	to	accurately	project	income.		It’s	also	
grant/funder	dependent,	as	in	most	cases,	one	only	gets	consultation	work	in	this	field	
when	the	organization	seeking	your	help	secures	funding	to	support	the	work.		And	it	can	
become	a	distraction,	competing	for	critically	needed	time	from	senior	staff.		All	in	all,	we’d	
suggest	you	explore	this	as	a	venture	that	might	generate	$5,000	to	$10,000	annually	
without	compromising	obligations	of	staff.	

	

5.3		Revenue	from	niche	items	and	non-food	products.			

This	possibility	was	raised	by	Harold	during	one	of	the	site	visit	meetings,	specifically	
suggesting	non-food	items	such	as	phone	cards.		While	beyond	the	scope	of	this	inquiry	to	
examine	sales	potential	for	these	additions,	it	seems	worth	consideration,	possibly	
researched	by	an	intern	or	strong	volunteer	initially.		Should	TCMM	decide	to	try	this	
strategy,	we’d	suggest	some	criteria	about	item	selection:	

	

• They	must	be	financially	‘dense’,	that	is	the	ratio	of	sales	price	to	space	
required	should	be	very	high.		Phone	cards	fit	that	criteria,	laundry	detergent	
does	not.	

• They	must	have	strong	margins,	beyond	your	current	average	margin	
• They	should	be	customer	driven.		You	can	determine	need	for	such	items	by	

surveying	customers	and/or	by	test	marketing	a	small	batch	with	your	
customers	

• Needless	to	say,	they	must	not	undermine	your	core	mission	–	think	soft	
drinks	–	but	should	either	support	the	mission	or	be	neutral	
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Summary	
	

The	Wilder	Foundation’s	Twin	Cities	Mobile	Market	 is	providing	critically	need	access	 to	
healthier	 food	 choices	 to	 more	 than	 two	 dozen	 lower-income	 communities	 across	
Minneapolis	and	St	Paul.	 	Continuing	this	work	and	expanding	the	number	of	people	who	
benefit	is	extraordinarily	important.		This	report	from	SCALE,	Inc	has	provided	a	framework	
of	 findings	 and	 recommendations	which,	 hopefully,	will	 allow	 you	 to	 both	 increase	 your	
impact	and	strengthen	your	financial	position,	moving	towards	less	dependence	on	grants	
and	other	forms	of	subsidy.		The	good	news	is	that	dramatically	increasing	your	sales	–	the	
core	of	our	recommendations	for	greater	self-sufficiency	–	also	strengthens	your	mission.	
We	 believe	 that	 it	 is	 feasible,	 though	 also	 very	 ambitious	 and	 challenging,	 for	 TCMM	 to	
achieve	your	goal	of	50%	financial	self-sufficiency	within	the	next	four	to	five	years.	
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Appendix	 
Deriving	Sales	Figures	Necessary	to	Reach	1:2	‘sales:expenditures’	Ratio 
 

In	Goal	1	of	the	Recommendations,	we	stated	that	TCMM	will	need	to	reach	approximately	
$480,000	in	annual	sales	in	order	to	achieve	the	goal	of	1:2	sales:expenditure	ratio	and	the	
larger	 goal	 of	50%	 financial	 self-sufficiency.	 	Below	we	delineate	how	we	arrived	at	 that	
figure.	

• Though	it	has	varied,	on	average	TCMM’s	annual	expenditures,	excluding	COGS	
(Cost	of	Goods	Sold)	has	been	about	$550,000.		We	took	this	as	a	starting	point,	
projecting	that	it	rises	to	$575,000	over	the	next	four	years	(this	includes	
implementation	of	some	cost-saving	measures).	
	

• To	date,	the	COGS	has	been	very	small	in	relation	to	these	relative	‘fixed’	costs	of	
staff	and	non-personnel	expenditures.		We	are	projecting	that	sales	and	COGS	rise	
rapidly,	while	all	other	expenditures	remain	relatively	stable.	
	

• For	this	analysis,	we	also	include	an	increase	in	the	average	overall	margin	on	
products	sold	from	22%	to	25%,	an	achievable	target	

o Note	that	a	‘margin’	or	mark	up	of	25%	is	equivalent	to	COGS	equaling	80%	
of	sales	(the	‘mark	down’)	

o Thus,	sales	of	$100	will	require	$80	of	purchased	products	(COGS),	and	
likewise,	$80	of	purchased	products	will	yield	$100	of	sales,	assuming	no	
loss,	with	a	25%	mark	up	
	

• With	a	25%	margin	and	non-COGS	expenditures	of	$575,000,	here	is	how	the	math	
works	

	

COGS	 						All	Other	Expend		 		Total	Costs	 		Sales	@25%	margin					Sales	as	%	of	Costs	

$384K		 $575K		 					$959K																									$480K	 	 	 			50%	

	

To	clarify,	sales	of	$480,000	require	purchase	of	$384,000	of	product,	assuming	a	margin	of	
25%	 (and	 no	 loss).	 	 With	 $384,000	 COGS	 and	 all	 other	 costs	 of	 $575,000,	 the	 total	
expenditures	are	$959,000.	 	Sales	of	$480,000	represent	a	fraction	over	50%	of	that	total	
cost.	
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